
Speech: Speech given by Lord
O’Shaughnessy on Brexit and medicines
regulation

Introduction

Good afternoon, and thank you for giving me the opportunity to come here to
speak to you today at the 7th joint BIA / MHRA conference, and to allow me to
set out the Government’s thinking on the opportunities and challenges facing
the life sciences sector as we move towards Brexit.

I want to start by thanking Steve and the BIA for their support and challenge
since I took up my role, as well as Ian and all of the officials at the MHRA
for their continued high quality policy support to me.

I hope today to be able to detail some of the work that is going on to help
shape our future relationship with the EU, and in particular define the
principles which are informing our approach.

I also want be very clear, right at the start of this speech, that the
Government recognises that we start from a historically unique position in
these negotiations – close regulatory alignment, trust in one another’s
institutions, and a spirit of cooperation stretching back decades.

Our top priority in negotiations in this area is to secure ongoing close
collaboration between the UK and the EU, with the needs and rights of
patients always our paramount concern.

As everyone in this room will know, the UK has much to offer. We are a
scientific, regulatory and industrial centre of excellence. I had the
opportunity to see this during a visit yesterday to the Clinical Research
Facility at UCLH, where NHS patients were the first in the world to receive
innovative new medicines as part of globally leading, cutting edge trials.

I am incredibly proud of the superb work done by the whole of the life
sciences ecosystem: UK companies, research institutions, universities,
hospitals and charities.

We have a proud history of being a forward looking, innovative and risk
taking nation, able to work at the cutting edge of science to advance the
cause of medicine.

From Edward Jenner’s work on developing the world’s first vaccine through to
our ambitious plan to sequence 100,000 genomes, the UK has played a major
role in global medicine.

It’s remarkable that currently 25% of the world’s top 100 prescription
medicines were discovered in the UK, and the UK undertook almost 20% of all
research work carried out within EU health programmes between 2007-2016 was
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undertaken on these shores.

The UK life science sector is globally leading, with the strongest clinical
development pipeline in Europe, and more than a third of all the biotech
venture capital in Europe, which is more than any other European country.

Our success is built on a world class science base that is the most
productive of any in the G7, supported by over £4 billion of funding per year
from Government and Philanthropy. We are, and always have been, a medical
innovation powerhouse.

Brexit is, in this Government’s view, a once in a lifetime opportunity to
build on our existing strengths – and we should look upon the challenge with
optimism and hope. There is a collective determination and will to make a
success of Brexit.

However, it would be Panglossian not to recognise that challenges will
confront us in the years to come, nor to underestimate the complexity of the
task.

Today, I will set out in practical terms the Government’s position on
medicines regulation, trade and support for the life sciences sector in the
UK.

We are absolutely clear that three key principles must underpin any future
relationship with the EU:

First: patients must not be put at a disadvantage;

Second: the UK will continue to play a leading role promoting and
ensuring public health – both in Europe and around the world; and

Third: industry must be able to get their products into the UK market as
quickly and simply as possible, with the UK and Europe at the forefront
of medical innovation.

Medicine regulation

Let me turn first to medicines regulation. To reiterate the principles above,
our top priority for life sciences during the negotiations is to protect the
safety of patients and ensure the integrity of pan-European public health
systems.

I want to give this promise: no matter what the outcome of the negotiations –
on basic patient safety and public health issues – the UK will be, as it
always has been, a willing and reliable partner for Europe.

The people of Europe would expect nothing less, and it is incumbent upon
those on both sides of the negotiating table to ensure this continues.



Building on this base of public health collaboration, you will have seen the
letter from Jeremy Hunt and Greg Clark in the Financial Times last week.

My colleagues gave a crystal clear, public statement of our desire for deep
and close working relationship with the EU on medicines regulation after
Brexit. That approach is supported across Government.

Patients across the EU27, including those in the UK, have been well served by
our close cooperation for many years.

The cooperation has seen major improvements in expediting patients’ access to
new medicines. We have also pioneered adaptive approaches to clinical trials
and conditional approval to meet medical need.

The MHRA pioneered the adoption of the ‘Early Access to Medicines’ scheme,
which enables people with serious life threatening conditions to get new
medication before all approvals are finalised, where there is a clear medical
need.

This has made a huge difference to patients, and has led the way for the EMA
to adopt similar principles.

It is also right to acknowledge that the UK’s existing relationship with the
EU is mutually beneficial. The MHRA play a big role in this, but it is right
too that we should acknowledge the benefits we have gained from the pan-EU
burden sharing approach to medicines regulation. This arrangement has allowed
the UK and NHS patients to benefit from outstanding scientific expertise from
across Europe.

Sharing this expertise across the EU has led to significant public health and
safety improvements. Knowledge and innovation is not and cannot be exclusive
to one country.

Patients across the EU27 and the UK will be better served if together we
continue the strong, effective technical collaboration that accelerates
scientific advancement and ultimately benefits patient wellbeing.

It is worth remembering that in many cases rules are based on global
requirements. For example, the Pharmaceutical Inspection Co-operation Scheme
leads the international development of voluntary Good Manufacturing Practices
for medicinal products. As part of our vision for an outward facing UK we
will continue to play a leading role in such international forums. This is
what we mean by a new, deep and close partnership with the EU.

And I know it is what industry wants too, which is why I am asking for your
continued support in helping to achieve it. The recent letter from Trade
Associations across Europe to Michel Barnier and David Davies on this topic
was an important first step.

We need you to lobby for your views on what success looks like to both the UK
and the EU27. I passionately invite you to make your voice heard throughout
this debate so that your views can be taken into account.



I also briefly want to address the alternative scenario.

As everyone in the room will know, not all negotiations succeed.

In the event that it is not possible to reach a deal that secures ongoing,
close collaboration between the UK and Europe, we will set up a regulatory
system in the UK that protects the best interests of patients, and supports
industry to grow and flourish.

We will ensure that our system is robust, efficacious and does not impose any
additional bureaucratic burdens. Our successful past should give us
confidence in achieving a prosperous future, whatever form it takes.

I want to be clear, this is not a threat to the EU27. But I must be honest
and transparent, that if it is not possible to secure close collaboration, we
will of course look to put in place an effective system and work with
international partners in a way that best protects patients and supports
industry and innovation.

To summarise, like all of you, I am enormously excited at the range of
medical innovations we will see over the coming decades. I sincerely hope it
will be possible for the UK and the EU to work together to ensure patients
have safe access to them, whether they are in London or Ljubljana, Manchester
or Malmo.

Trade

However, regulation isn’t our only consideration as we leave the EU.

The UK wants to see zero tariffs on trade in medicines and medtech and to
minimise the regulatory and market access barriers for medicines, med tech
and medical research services.

We want to have a new customs agreement with the EU that supports these
objectives, and we have an open mind about the form of that agreement. This
is central to our principle of ensuring that UK companies have the maximum
freedom to trade with and operate within European markets – and to let
European businesses do the same in the UK.

The UK Government wants such an arrangement to help make sure that medicines
and devices reach patients when and where they need them and that product
integrity is ensured.

The UK and EU have a shared objective in the negotiations: to protect the
health of patients, and to ensure safe and timely access to medicines and
devices. Simply put, far more unites our interests in this area than divides
us.

This international outlook is a reminder of the manner in which the UK life
sciences industry has proven itself able to adopt a truly international
approach to providing high quality products, in demand across the world.

We will also be ambitious in pursuing new trading relationships globally, to



ensure that pharmaceutical products developed and manufactured in the UK can
be exported to all corners of the planet.

Equally vital to global trade is the global movement of people. I greatly
value the contribution of those from the EU and around the world who work in
our NHS and in our life sciences industry.

We recognise that medical research and development is a mobile, global
business – and we want the best and the brightest, wherever they are from –
to be able to study, work and innovate in the UK.

We know that for every Ronald Ross, there will be a Louis Pasteur, and indeed
for every Ian Hudson, there will be a Guido Rasi. Whatever nationality – we
want Britain to attract the best and the brightest.

I want to assure you that as the Brexit process progresses, we will continue
to work closely with industry and trade bodies, including the BIA, to plan
our policy for a prosperous future as a great, global trading nation.

The future of life sciences

Finally, I want to outline my vision and plans for the future of the life
sciences industry in Britain. I am delighted that Sir John Bell has been
leading the sector in developing a Life Sciences Industrial Strategy.

This will set out an ambitious vision for the life sciences industry to be a
global hub and reaffirm the UK’s position as a centre of clinical research
and medical innovation.

The Government looks forward to continuing to build on this, working together
with industry to agree an ambitious, long term Sector Deal.

This is being developed in the context of the Cross Government Industrial
Strategy, which was published in January.

In that document, we prioritised life sciences as a sector with the potential
for an early Sector Deal. This offers industry and government the opportunity
to agree an ambitious set of measures that will allow the UK to strengthen
its position as a world leading centre for the life sciences.

It will also complement the Government’s upcoming response to the Accelerated
Access Review. I know some of you will feel that the response to Sir Hugh
Taylor’s review has hardly been accelerated itself, but that was because I
want it to be the ambitious and transformative plan it should be, rather than
another incremental change.

I recognise how challenging it can be to get innovations from the bench to
the bedside in the NHS. The time it takes can be a cause of great frustration
to innovators who feel they can make a real difference and see the NHS as an
opportunity to develop and test their products – which are often much needed
by patients and clinicians.

Therefore we need to do better. Much better.



We want the best innovations to come through quickly and improve the lives of
patients, support the NHS and help create more jobs for the UK economy.

To underline our commitment, I am pleased to announce today that the
Department of Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy and the Department of
Health will be providing up to £86 million to support innovators in getting
life saving products to patients faster and more efficiently. I would like to
thank Lord Prior and his team for their contribution to this agenda.

The funding is split into four, targeted packages that together address
barriers to product development, real world testing and uptake in the NHS:

First, we shall establish a £35 million Digital Health Technology
Catalyst which will match fund the development of modern day digital
solutions for the NHS.

Second, we are committing up to £6 million over the next three years to
support SMEs with innovative medicines and devices in gathering real
world evidence of their cost-effectiveness in a clinical setting. This
will help to inform their final development and the healthcare system’s
purchasing decisions.

Third, the government will support innovators and the NHS to take up
innovations at the local level. We are making £39 million of funding
available to the Academic Health Science Networks, enabling them to
support local assessment and promote diffusion

Finally, we will support the NHS to adopt and integrate these new
technologies into everyday practice through a £6 million Pathway
Transformation Fund.

This significant financial commitment underlines our on-going determination
to making sure we continue to fund innovation to keep the UK at the forefront
of the life sciences sector internationally. I am determined that our full
response to the Review, as well as our Sector Deal, will set out a very
ambitious way forward.

Conclusion

I hope that by setting out our clear principles for Brexit, and underlining
our significant support for the Life Science sector – as demonstrated by our
commitment of up to £86 million in funding to support innovation and change –
you are left with a clear understanding of where this Government’s priorities
lie.

We have challenging but exciting times ahead of us, and we have a superb
opportunity to reinforce the UK’s position as a global centre of excellence
for Life Sciences – collaborating and working closely with our partners in



the EU and internationally.

I am proud that the Government is able to work so closely with industry, and
am pleased with the very positive level of engagement and debate that has
occurred so far between us.

I am confident that the Life Science industry will be able to make the most
of the opportunities offered by Brexit, and help reaffirm the UK’s position
as a global leader in this sector.

Thank you very much.


